[MAP Alliance logo here]

## STUDY PROTOCOL

# Opti<u>m</u>ising c<u>a</u>re for <u>p</u>erinatal <u>a</u>nxiety: Evaluation of health service utilis<u>a</u>tio<u>n</u>, out<u>c</u>om<u>e</u>s and costs (MAP ALLIANCE)

Short Title	Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety
Acronym	MAP Alliance
Version number	Version 1.2 15 June 2022
Funder	NIHR Health Services Delivery and Research
Funders Reference	NIHR133727
Sponsors Number	To be confirmed
IRAS Number	Work Package 1: 312489
	Work Package 2: To be confirmed
	Work Package 3: 313535
	Work Package 4: To be confirmed
Chief Investigator	Dr Susan Ayers
Host Institution	School of Health Sciences, City, University of London
Start date	1st January 2022
Project duration	30 Months

## SIGNATURE PAGE

The undersigned confirm that the following protocol has been agreed and accepted and that the Chief Investigator agrees to conduct the study in compliance with the approved protocol and will adhere to the principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki, the Sponsor's SOPs, and other regulatory requirement.

I agree to ensure that the confidential information contained in this document will not be used for any other purpose other than the evaluation or conduct of the investigation without the prior written consent of the Sponsor

I also confirm that I will make the findings of the study publicly available through publication or other dissemination tools without any unnecessary delay and that an honest accurate and transparent account of the study will be given; and that any discrepancies from the study as planned in this protocol will be explained.

For and on behalf o	of the Study Sponsor:		
Leanne Aitken	Associate Dean for Research	Date: 13 December 2021	
Chief Investigator:			
Susan Ayers	Chief Investigator	Date: 13 December 2021	
Rose Coates	Co-Lead	Date: 01 February 2022	

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

SIGNATURE PAGE	2
TABLE OF CONTENTS	3
KEY STUDY CONTACTS	
SCIENTIFIC ABSTRACT	
PLAIN ENGLISH SUMMARY	
AMENDMENT HISTORY	
FUNDING AND SUPPORT IN KIND.	
ROLE OF STUDY SPONSOR AND FUNDER	
ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES	-
GLOSSARY OF ABBREVIATIONS	
Background and Rationale	
Aims and objectives	16
Project Plan	
WP1: HEALTH SERVICE USE, IMPACT AND COST	17
Aims	17
Design	17
Sample	17
Data Collection	19
Measures	21
Health service use measures	
Patient reported experience measures Patient reported outcome measures	
Infant measures	
Data Analysis	
Sample size	22
Outputs	22
WP2: RECORDS-BASED HEALTH SERVICE USE	
Aims	23
Design	23
Sample	23
Data Collection	23
Table 2. Data from medical records	25
Data Analysis	25
Outputs	25
WP3: WOMEN'S EXPERIENCES OF HEALTH SERVICES FOR PERINATAL ANXIETY	26

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022 page 3

Aims	26
Design	26
Sample	26
Data Collection	26
Data Analysis	27
Outputs WP4: HEALTH SERVICE PERSONNEL'S VIEWS ON MANAGEMENT OF PERINATAL ANXIETY .	
Aims	27
Design	27
Sample	27
Data Collection	27
Data Analysis	28
Outputs WP5: ECONOMIC COSTS OF PERINATAL ANXIETY AND HEALTH SERVICE USE	
Aims	29
Design	29
Data Collection	29
Data Analysis	29
Outputs ETHICAL AND REGULATORY COMPLIANCE	
Ethical Issues PATIENT AND PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT (PPI) DISSEMINATION AND IMPLEMENTATION	. 31
Outputs	31
Dissemination and implementation RESEARCH TIMETABLE REFERENCES APPENDIX A	33 35
	. 40

## **KEY STUDY CONTACTS**

Chief Investigator	Susan Ayers	Centre for Maternal and Child Health
erner myeetigator	Cacany yord	Research, School of Health Sciences,
		City, University of London, Northampton
		Square, London, EC1V 0HB.
		Telephone: 0207 040 5834
		Email: Susan.Ayers@city.ac.uk
Study Co-Lead	Rose Coates	Centre for Maternal and Child Health
<b>,</b>		Research, School of Health Sciences,
		City, University of London, Northampton
		Square, London, EC1V 0HB.
		Telephone: 0207 040 0492
		Email: <u>Rose.Coates@city.ac.uk</u>
Study Co-ordinator	Patricia Moran	Centre for Maternal and Child Health
<b>,</b>		Research, School of Health Sciences,
		City, University of London, Northampton
		Square, London, EC1V 0HB.
		Telephone: 0207 040 0492
		Email: TBC
Sponsor	City, University of London	Contact: Leanne Aitken,
		Associate Dean for Research,
		School of Health Sciences, City, University
		of London, London, EC1V 0HB
		Telephone: 0207 040 5968
		Email: Leanne.Aitken.1@city.ac.uk
Funder	NIHR HS&DR	University of Southampton, Alpha House,
		Enterprise Rd, Southampton, SO16 7NS
		Telephone: 0238 059 7501
		E-Mail: netsmonitoring@nihr.ac.uk
Co-investigators	Helen Cheyne	University of Stirling
	Sarah McMullen	NCT
	Debra Salmon	City, University of London
	Louise Williams	City, University of London
	Margaret Maxwell	University of Stirling
	Andrea Sinesi	University of Stirling
	Catherine Best	University of Stirling
	Judy Shakespeare	Retired General Practitioner
	Kathryn Hollins	Surrey & Borders Partnership NHS Trust
	Rhiannon Tudor-Edwards	Bangor University
Collaborators	Fiona Alderdice	Liniversity of Oxford
CUIIADUIALUIS	Shona McCann	University of Oxford
		NHS Grampian Scotland
	Lorna Tuersley	Bangor University
	Kalpa Pisavadia	Bangor University
	Una Hutton	City, University of London
	Lily Strange	City, University of London
Committees	Study Steering Committee	Chair: Dame Professor Cathy Warwick
		•
		Email: cwarwick@hotmail.com

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022 page 5

## MAP ALLIANCE Study Protocol

## SCIENTIFIC ABSTRACT

**Background**: Perinatal mental health (PMH) problems affect one in five women and cost the UK £8.1 billion for every year of births, with 72% of this cost due to the long-term impact on the child. Currently only 30-50% of women with PMH problems are identified and 7% referred to specialist care. The majority of women with PMH problems therefore do not access care and this may be particularly the case for women with mild to moderate PMH problems or those with less commonly recognised problems, such as anxiety, obsessive compulsive disorder or post-traumatic stress disorder. Despite this, there is no quantitative research with nationally representative samples looking at care and health service use for perinatal anxiety and associated disorders. Health services are available, whether they are acceptable to women. To improve access to care the NHS continues to invest in PMH services but there is little UK-wide research on how these services are being used by women.

**Aims**: To examine what care is offered to and accessed by women experiencing perinatal anxiety and associated disorders; the impact and cost of that care; as well as inequalities and regional variation from the perspectives of women and healthcare personnel.

Methods: This will be achieved through five connected work packages (WP). WP1 will determine the health service utilisation, self-report experiences and outcome measures, and health inequalities of women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders. We will follow up an existing cohort of over 2000 women who are currently being followed through pregnancy by the MAP study (HS&DR 17/105/16) at 6, 12 and 24 months after birth. In WP2 we will examine mental health history and health service utilisation in more detail, and examine concordance with self-report measures, by extracting data from primary care records for a subsample of 80 women diagnosed with anxiety or associated disorders during pregnancy or after birth. WP3 will explore women's preferences for, perceptions of and acceptability of care they were offered/received, and regional variation through in-depth qualitative interviews with a purposive subsample of 60 women. WP4 will explore views on and barriers to management of perinatal anxiety and associated disorders and how to develop pathways for optimal care through in-depth qualitative interviews with a purposive sample of 60 health professionals working with perinatal women (e.g. maternity, primary care, health visiting and mental health services) or commissioning services. In WP5 we will determine the costs of health service use for women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders through embedded health economic measures in WP1, WP2 and WP3.

**Anticipated impact**: This study will lead to recommendations for accessible, integrated care that is acceptable to women. It will assist NHS commissioners and providers in the design and transformation of services for perinatal women. This will increase the chances for women to receive better care to improve maternal and child outcomes.

## PLAIN ENGLISH SUMMARY

One in five women experience a mental health problem in pregnancy or the first year after birth (also called the perinatal period). Perinatal anxiety and associated disorders such as depression are most common, and cause suffering for women and their families. They are associated with poorer birth outcomes including premature birth and can lead to mental health and behavioural problems for children through to adulthood. This is a significant public health problem which costs £8.1 billion for every year of births in the UK; most of this is caused by the long-term impact on children. If women with perinatal anxiety have access to care that is effective, acceptable, and practical for the NHS to provide, this burden could be reduced. At the moment we know little about what care is offered to and accessed by women with perinatal anxiety and associated disorders, and what the impact and cost of that care is.

We aim to produce high quality evidence about the accessibility, acceptability and costs of support, care and treatments for perinatal anxiety. To do this we need to know: what care is offered to women with and without anxiety and whether they access that care; the costs of that care; and women and health professionals' experiences and views of that care. We will gather this information by following up a group of over 2000 women who we are already working with. The Methods of Assessing Perinatal Anxiety (MAP) study began in 2020 and is following women through their pregnancy to find the best way of identifying women with anxiety. This new study (MAP ALLIANCE) will continue following these women and their babies until two years after birth in five connected projects.

In project 1 we will identify which health services women are offered, which services they access, and regional differences. We will also find out whether all women have access to services to support their needs. We will ask all women to complete questionnaires about their anxiety, general health, and health service use 6, 12 and 24 months after birth. This will highlight women with perinatal anxiety who do not receive care and help us recommend ways these women can be better identified and supported.

In project 2 we will examine medical records of 80 women who have a diagnosis of perinatal anxiety or an associated disorder, to assess the relationship between when anxiety started and health service use. We will also check whether questionnaires give similar information about health service use compared to medical records.

In project 3 we will interview 60 women who experienced anxiety or distress to get their views of the care they were offered/received and how acceptable they found it. In project 4 we will interview 60 health professionals and managers about their role in managing perinatal anxiety, and factors that help or hinder this. In project 5 the costs of health service use for women with and without anxiety will be calculated.

We developed this research with women who have experience of perinatal mental illness, midwives and mental health professionals, who will continue to work with us throughout this project. One woman said "[if] a clear pathway can be defined to treat this effectively and quickly then this will be hugely beneficial to thousands of women and their families". This research will enable us to make recommendations about what is working and what can be improved to support women with perinatal anxiety which will therefore benefit women, their families, and our healthcare system.

**KEY WORDS**: Anxiety, Care, Costs, Pregnancy, Postpartum, Treatment

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

## AMENDMENT HISTORY

Amendment No.	Protocol Version No.	Date issued	Author(s) of changes	Section amended	Details of change
1	1,1	110422	MAP Alliance study team	WP1 Data Collection	Number of follow ups reduced from 5 to 3 contacts.
				WP3	Change of initial contact with women from email to telephone
2	1.1	140422	MAP Alliance study team	Appendix A Safeguarding procedure	Inclusion of safeguarding for children of participants
3	1.2	150622	MAP Alliance study team	Minor amendments requested by NIHR	
				WP2 Data collection	Number of reminder contacts reduced from 4 to 2.
4					
5					
6					
7					
8					
9					
10					

## FUNDING AND SUPPORT IN KIND

FUNDER(S)	FINANCIAL AND NON-FINANCIAL SUPPORT GIVEN
National Institute of Health Research University of Southampton, Alpha House, Enterprise Road, Southampton, SO16 7NS Telephone: 0238 059 7501 E-Mail: <u>netsmonitoring@nihr.ac.uk</u>	Financial support

## **ROLE OF STUDY SPONSOR AND FUNDER**

City, University of London, is the sponsor for this research programme and will assume overall responsibility for the initiation and management of the study. City, University of London, as research Sponsor indemnifies its staff, research participants and research protocols with public liability insurance. These policies include provision for indemnity in the event of a successful litigious claim for proven non-negligent harm.

The programme is funded by the NIHR Health Services & Delivery Research. The NIHR HS&DR will monitor progress and be informed of all changes to the protocol. The NIHR HS&DR will be sent all outputs at least 28 days before publication/dissemination. All published outputs will acknowledge funding and include the following disclaimer:

'This project is funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Services Delivery and Research programme (project reference NIHR133727). The views expressed are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care.'

The NIHR HS&DR will have control over approval of protocol amendments. All other decisions about the study design, conduct, data analysis and interpretation, manuscript writing and dissemination of results will be made by the Chief Investigator and study management groups (see below) and will not be within the responsibility of the sponsor or funder.

## **ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

The trial is funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Services Delivery and Research Programme (NIHR133727). City, University of London will be the project sponsor and the host organisation, with Ayers as the Chief Investigator. Subcontracts will be put in place between City, University of London and other partner organisations, detailing the budget resources allocated, the responsibilities and the expected contributions of each party. There will also be site agreements between the sponsor and the NHS organisations providing data. Ethical approval has been obtained for the MAP cohort from the West of Scotland NHS Research Ethics Committee (REC) 3, the Health Research Authority (HRA) and City University of London Ethics Committee as follows: WP1: reference 22/WS/0029; IRAS ID 312489 WP2: to be applied for WP3: reference 22/WS/0063; IRAS ID 313535 WP4: in progress

The Study Steering Committee (SSC) will provide independent oversight of the project on behalf of the project sponsor. The SSC will meet in person or online a minimum of once yearly, to be decided by the Committee according to NIHR guidelines and outlined in the Charter. The SSC comprises independent members to provide oversight of the project and ensure that the project is conducted to the standards set out in the Department of Health's Research Governance Framework for Health and Social Care (79) and the Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice.

The Programme Management Group (PMG) will meet at least twice a year and will report to the SSC at their meetings. The Programme Management group includes all co-investigators

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

and collaborators and is responsible for ensuring milestones are achieved, overseeing progress, trouble-shooting if problems arise, planning the next stage and agreeing timelines. The PMG includes all co-applicants and collaborators to ensure we have expertise and representation from disciplines including midwifery (Cheyne), general practice (Shakespeare), perinatal psychiatry (Hollins), health visiting (Salmon), perinatal psychology (Alderdice), and health services research and mental health (Maxwell).

A Core Group will meet at least every month, and more frequently as needed, to oversee day-to-day running of the programme. The core group includes the Chief Investigator (Ayers), co-lead (Coates), lead for Scotland (Cheyne), MAP research fellows (Sinesi, Williams), research administrator (Uddin), and MAP ALLIANCE research staff (Moran, Hutton, Strange) and will draw on other expertise in the team when needed (e.g. PPI, statistics).

The Chief Investigator and co-Lead have overall responsibility for the study and will oversee all study management. The Chief Investigator and co-Lead will be responsible for monitoring of safety outcomes and reporting arrangements. The data custodian will be the Chief Investigator and/or co-Lead.

The project therefore has a clear management structure with the most appropriately qualified research team member taking responsibility for each aspect, and representation from the most relevant stakeholders.

## **GLOSSARY OF ABBREVIATIONS**

CORE-10	Clinical Outcomes in Routine Evaluation-10
FYFV	Five-year Forward View
GAD	Generalised Anxiety Disorder
GAD-2	Generalised Anxiety Disorder 2-item scale
GAD-7	Generalised Anxiety Disorder 7-item scale
GDPR	General Data Protection Regulation
GP	General Practitioner
HRA	Health Research Authority
HS&DR	Health Services and Delivery Research
IAPT	Improving Access to Psychological Therapies
ID	Identity Document
IRAS	Integrated Research Application System
MINI	Mini International Neuropsychiatric interview
NCT	National Childbirth Trust
NHS	National Health Service
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
NIHR	National Institute of Health Research
NSPCC	National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children
MMHCA	Maternal Mental Health Change Agents
PMG	Programme Management Group
PPI	Patient and Public Involvement
PTSD	Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder
REC	Research Ethics Committee
R&D	Research and Development departments
SAAS	Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale
SIGN	Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network
SSC	Study Steering Committee
ТВС	To Be Confirmed
UK	United Kingdom
WP	Work Package

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022 page 12

## MAP ALLIANCE Study Protocol

## STUDY PROTOCOL

#### **Background and Rationale**

Perinatal mental health (PMH) problems affect one in five women and cost the UK £8.1 billion for every annual cohort of women, with 72% of this cost due to the long-term impact on the child [1]. The most common disorders in the perinatal period are depression and anxiety. Whereas depression has been extensively researched, research on anxiety is critically needed. Perinatal anxiety affects 15-25% of women [2]. Evidence of the impact of perinatal anxiety on women and their families includes increased risk of preterm birth, postnatal depression, and poor developmental outcomes for the infant [3-5].

Effective and acceptable support and treatment are essential to reduce the burden of PMH problems on women, their families and society. Furthermore, supporting women experiencing poor mental health during the perinatal period is likely to prevent negative health outcomes for them and their children both in the short- and long-term, with a high potential for prevention. Care pathways need to be accessible and acceptable to women, effective at getting women the support they need, and feasible for health professionals to implement.

We now have a unique opportunity to produce rigorous and relevant evidence on access to and utilisation of health services by women with perinatal anxiety. We are currently conducting the NIHR study Methods of Assessing Perinatal Anxiety (MAP; HS&DR 17/105/16) to identify and implement the most acceptable and effective method of assessing perinatal anxiety. The MAP project includes a cohort study of over 2000 women in England and Scotland followed from early pregnancy to 6 weeks after birth, with regular assessment of perinatal anxiety, depression and psychological distress. It therefore provides an existing cohort of women with and without PMH problems who have already agreed to longer-term follow-up, including the use of medical records. We propose to follow this sample over the first postnatal year to determine what care is offered to and accessed by women experiencing perinatal anxiety and associated problems and what the impact of that care is.

The recent prioritisation and rapid expansion of specialist PMH services in the UK mean this research meets an urgent need which is likely to be sustained over the next 10 years. The need for this is evident in UK strategy and policy [6,7] and clinical guidelines [6,8] aimed at improving access to PMH services. This research addresses gaps in knowledge which will be of interest to researchers and health services nationally and internationally. It is consistent with the NHS Five Year Forward View (FYFV) aim for the UK to be a world leader in mental health research [9].

#### Evidence explaining why this research is needed now

At present only 30-50% of women with PMH problems are identified [10] and 7% referred to specialist care [11]. The majority of women with PMH problems therefore do not access care and this may be particularly the case for women with mild to moderate PMH problems [12,13] or those with less commonly recognised problems, such as anxiety, obsessive compulsive disorder (OCD) or post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) [14,15].

Improved identification and treatment will reduce the number of women with anxiety and associated disorders, increase recovery rates, and could prevent the development of chronic disorders and comorbidities. Timely treatment may also lessen the impact of anxiety and associated disorders on children which is consistent with the FYFV emphasis on prevention [9].

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

The literature on women's PMH care focuses on service development/implementation or women's experiences of care and is predominantly about care for depression [16] with very little research on anxiety. A recent qualitative study examining experiences of care of women with perinatal anxiety found that service level barriers (e.g. lack of time and continuity of care) and health professionals' focus on depression had a negative impact on whether women sought help for perinatal anxiety [17]. However, there is no quantitative research with nationally representative samples looking at care for perinatal anxiety.

There are many reasons why women might not access care. Women may be reluctant to report anxiety and associated disorders, with research indicating 20% of women may not respond honestly to queries about their mental health due to fear of possible repercussions [18]. These problems are worse for women living in communities characterised by social disadvantage and ethnic diversity [19]. A recent meta-review of reviews conducted by our team identified a wide range of barriers and facilitators to women accessing PMH care across individual, healthcare professional, interpersonal, organisational, political and societal levels; as well as across the care pathway [20]. Again, the evidence in this and other reviews we have conducted is nearly all focused on perinatal depression [20-22].

Health service use may be impacted by acceptability, service availability and accessibility [23,24]. Access issues include women's lack of knowledge about services, inconvenient locations or times of services, lack of access to transport or to childcare, stigma, cultural beliefs and language barriers, or perceptions that the service does not meet a woman's needs [18].

## **Health Resource Utilisation**

To improve access to care the NHS continues to invest in specialist PMH services but there is little UK-wide research on how/whether these services are being used by women. Policy recommends integrated physical and mental health services to support women to access PMH care [25], yet women with anxiety and associated disorders in pregnancy may be more likely to access maternity services late, go to antenatal appointments less frequently, fail to have regular scans, visit an obstetrician more frequently and show a preference for elective caesarean birth [26-28]. Recently developed PMH care pathways map out the services women can expect to be referred to, depending on the severity of PMH problems [29]. Large datasets of services can inform us about women who access a particular service e.g. Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) data. However, they cannot tell us about the majority of women who do not access services and why this might occur.

This research is necessary to understand the progress of UK clinical policies and strategy aimed at improving access to PMH services [6,7,9]. Understanding how women with anxiety and associated disorders use services can inform NHS providers in the evaluation, design and transformation of PMH services. It can be used by health services and care providers to understand the impact of care pathways on women, and how services can be developed to provide optimal care for women with PMH problems. This study will lead to recommendations for accessible, integrated care that is acceptable to women. It will assist NHS commissioners and providers in the design and transformation of services for this population group.

## **Methodological Issues**

A significant limitation in studies of PMH case-finding is the lack of cross-checking self-report data with medical records [30]. A substantial number of women who screen positive with case-finding instruments are likely to be known to health services already. By cross-checking GP records for a subsample of women who have anxiety and associated disorders we will

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

be able to determine: (i) whether women visit their GP and disclose mental health problems; (ii) whether and when GPs identify PMH problems in women, and the accuracy of diagnosis; (iii) services available to treat PMH problems and use of these services via referral data; (iv) whether the number of 'cases' identified by the screening measures is inflated, as is sometimes the case in depression screening studies. It also enables us to examine anxiety and associated disorders in the context of previous medical history and treatment.

## **Definitions of Perinatal Anxiety**

Perinatal anxiety has been variously defined. Anxiety disorders include generalised anxiety disorder (GAD), panic, phobias and social anxiety. Obsessive compulsive disorder (OCD) and stress disorders like post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) were also considered anxiety disorders until 2013 when they were re-classified in the revised DSM-5 psychiatric nomenclature [31]. Anxiety is also highly comorbid with depression [32]. For the purposes of this research we therefore refer to 'anxiety and associated disorders'. Evidence also shows that moderate symptoms which do not meet diagnostic thresholds can be distressing and debilitating [33] and impact on the developing fetus [34]. Research therefore needs to consider symptoms of anxiety across the spectrum, as well as clinically diagnosed disorders.

This mixed-methods research programme is therefore needed to understand the complex relationship between perinatal anxiety and associated disorders, positive or negative experiences of PMH care pathways, and responses to screening or case-finding instruments [35].

#### Aims and objectives

RESEARCH QUESTION: What care is offered to and accessed by women experiencing perinatal anxiety and associated disorders and what is the impact and cost of that care?

#### **OBJECTIVES:**

- 1. Determine the health service utilisation and self-report outcomes of women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders (WP1, WP2)
- 2. Examine health inequalities in health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service use (WP1, WP2, WP5)
- 3. Determine regional differences in health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service use (WP1, WP2, WP5)
- 4. Explore women's perceptions of the care they were offered/received, acceptability of that care, preferences for optimal service provision, and regional variation in service provision (WP1, WP3)
- 5. Explore health service personnel's views on perinatal anxiety and associated disorders; their role and ability in managing perinatal anxiety and associated disorders; barriers to managing anxiety and associated disorders; and how to develop pathways for optimal care (WP4)
- 6. Determine the costs of health service use for women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders from a multi-agency and societal perspective (WP5)

## **Project Plan**

OVERVIEW: The MAP ALLIANCE project uses mixed methods research with five work packages (WP): WP1 is a longitudinal postpartum follow up of the existing MAP cohort; WP2 looks at information from GP medical records; WP3 is a qualitative study of women's experiences and WP4 is a qualitative study of health professionals' and stakeholders' views; WP5 is a health economic analysis (see Figure 1 for an overview).

SETTING: Universal and specialist services supporting women during pregnancy or postpartum in England and Scotland

## WP1: HEALTH SERVICE USE, IMPACT AND COST

## Aims

- 1. Determine the health service utilisation and self-report outcomes of women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders.
- 2. Examine health inequalities in health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service use.
- 3. Determine regional differences in health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service use.

Secondary aims include examining the trajectory of women's antenatal anxiety in the postnatal period, and the impact of perinatal anxiety on maternal and infant wellbeing.

## Design

A longitudinal follow-up of the MAP cohort at 6, 12 and 24 months after birth.

## Sample

The MAP cohort is a systematic sample of 2245 pregnant women recruited in 29 NHS sites from 12 NHS Trusts and 5 Health Boards in England and Scotland respectively. Recruitment was conducted from November 2020 to November 2021. Women were eligible for inclusion in MAP if they met the following inclusion criteria: (i) aged 16 years or over (ii) less than 15 weeks pregnant at the time of recruitment (iii) able to provide written informed consent to take part in the study (iv) with a level of English sufficient to understand and complete questionnaires in lay language. The sample was recruited from Scotland (10%) and England (90%) as this reflects the relative populations and number of births in the two nations. The cohort is representative and diverse: the sample in Scotland is representative of the general population [36] whereas the sample in England has greater diversity with a greater proportion of participants from Asian, Black African/Caribbean, mixed ethnicity or other non-white groups compared to the 2011 Census [37].

The MAP study included measures of anxiety, depression and general psychological distress at 15, 22, 31 weeks of pregnancy and 6 weeks after birth. Clinical interviews were conducted with a subsample of 407 women (102 at each time point).

MAP therefore provides information on anxiety disorders and associated disorders in pregnancy and 6 weeks postpartum for this subsample.

	WP1: Health service use, impact and cost	WP2: Records based health service use	WP3: Women's experiences of health services	WP4: Health personnel's views on man- aging perinatal anxiety
AIMS	<ul> <li>[1.1] Determine the health service utilisation and self-report outcomes of women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders.</li> <li>[1.2] Examine health inequalities in health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service use.</li> <li>[1.3] Determine regional differences in health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service utilisation, self-report outcomes and costs of health service utilisation.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>[2.1] Examine health service utilisation and outcomes of women with anxiety and associated disorders in more detail.</li> <li>[2.2] Examine context and trajectory of PMH disorders in years prior to pregnancy.</li> <li>[2.3] Assess concordance of self-report data from WP1 with women's medical records.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>[3.1] Explore women's perceptions of the care they were offered/received.</li> <li>[3.2] Explore acceptability of care.</li> <li>[3.3] Determine women's preferences for optimal service provision.</li> <li>[3.4] Examine regional variation in ser- vice provision.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>[4.1] Explore health personnel's views on perinatal anxiety and associated disorders and their role and ability to manage perinatal anxiety.</li> <li>[4.2] Determine barriers and facilitators to managing perinatal anxiety and associated disorders in current care.</li> <li>[4.3] Determine health personnel's views on how to develop pathways for optimal care for anxiety and associated disorders.</li> </ul>
METHODS	Prospective longitudinal follow-up of the MAP co- hort of 1600 women recruited from NHS sites in England and Scotland. Measures of anxiety, health service use, patient reported experience (PREMs) and patient reported outcomes (PROMs) will be completed at 6, 12 and 24 months postpartum.	Data extraction from primary care records for a subsample of 100 wom- en from WP1 who were diagnosed with anxiety or associated disorders during pregnancy and/or after birth. Data will be extracted for the previ- ous 10 years and include frequency and reason for primary and second- ary care consultations and interven- tions.	In-depth qualitative interviews with a purposive subsample of 60 women from WP1 to establish variation in re- sponse to factors that are likely to in- fluence women's experiences such as: (i) women from different geographical regions where services may vary; (ii) women from ethnic minority groups; (iii) women whose PMH problems were or were not identified.	In-depth qualitative interviews with a pur- posive sample of 60 healthcare profession- als and managers from services that work with perinatal women from different ser- vices (e.g., maternity, primary care, health visiting, mental health services); disciplines (e.g. midwifery, general practice, psychia- try); stakeholders (e.g. commissioners); and level of experience.
OUTPUTS	<ul> <li>[1.1] Recommendations about access to support and treatment for perinatal anxiety and associated disorders.</li> <li>[1.2] Identification of characteristics of women like- ly to miss referral, and recommendations about how to better identify these women.</li> </ul>	[2.1] Detailed understanding of long- term health service use. [2.2] Validity of self-reported healthcare service use against medi- cal records.	<ul> <li>[3.1] Recommendations about acceptability of care pathways.</li> <li>[3.2] Recommendations for service development to provide optimal care.</li> <li>[3.3] Information on variation in care pathways and access to these in different regions and groups.</li> </ul>	[4.1] Evidence on how care pathways are working, barriers to effective working and how to optimise current pathways. [4.2] Recommendations for how to develop pathways for optimal care.
		/P 5: Economic costs of perinatal	anxiety and health service use	

## **Data Collection**

The majority of women in the MAP cohort provided consent to be contacted for further follow-up and these participants will be informed of MAP ALLIANCE approximately 6 months after their baby is born. They will be sent a covering letter, participant information sheet about MAP ALLIANCE and the 6- month questionnaire at the same time. Women will be asked to indicate their consent to taking part in the MAP ALLIANCE follow-up at the same time as returning the 6month questionnaire. If they do not want to take part in the MAP ALLIANCE follow-ups they can choose not return the questionnaire and consent form and/or contact us to request they are removed from the study. Women who do not contact the study team to indicate they wish to withdraw, or who do not return the 6-month questionnaire and consent form, will be followed up with one email reminder, one telephone reminder and one text reminder. If women do not respond to any of the communications after four weeks they will be removed from the study database. Women who decide to remain in the study and who return the 6-month questionnaire will be offered the incentive of winning one of four £50 shopping vouchers. The draw will take place three months after all women have been sent the final reminder to take part.

Women who complete the MAP ALLIANCE consent form and 6-month questionnaire, will be sent further MAP ALLIANCE questionnaires at 12 months and 24 months by email or post, according to women's preference for completing the measures online or by post. Postal questionnaires are sent with a Business class reply-paid envelope so they can be returned directly to the research team. A link to online questionnaires will be sent via email with a unique log-in ID for each participant to ensure their responses at different time points are collated.

Self-reported measures will be taken of health service use, patient-reported experience (PREMs) and patient-reported outcomes (PROMs) for women and their infants as shown in Table 1. Where possible, the same measures will be used as in MAP to enable comparison across pregnancy and postpartum.

All measures will be sent to women to complete at 6, 12 and 24 months after birth. If 12- and 24month questionnaires are not returned, participants will be contacted up to four weeks after their questionnaire was due to maximise response rates. If participants have not completed the questionnaires four weeks after they were due, they will be given the opportunity to complete a short version of core measures with a researcher by telephone. This should preserve the uniformity of the three time points and thus allow meaningful comparisons among participants.

Completion of each questionnaire will be followed by a thank you email/letter. While there are a number of standard emails/letters that the research team will use to communicate with study participants at various stages of WP1 (e.g. thank you messages after each returned questionnaire, reminders to complete subsequent questionnaires), the wording of these emails/letters will be flexible depending on the specific type of communication with women taking part in the study. This approach to follow up is the same as that used in MAP which has been well received by participants and successful at improving retention and response rates.

Both the paper and online versions of the study questionnaires will include the measures shown in Table 1.

With regard to ethical considerations and the safety of women taking part in the study, serious adverse events (e.g. infant death in the first year) will be monitored using a similar procedure to that used previously for the MAP Cohort. When questionnaires are sent out the covering letter will ask participants to let the team know if anything has happened that affects their participation in the study. If a participant reports a serious adverse event the central research team will write to them expressing sympathy and give the option of leaving or remaining in the study, asking women to contact the research team if they would like to remain in the study.

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2 15062022

If women express severe anxiety, depression or suicidal intent in their responses the MAP safeguarding procedures will be followed (see Ethical and Regulatory Issues and Appendix A). Women will be encouraged to seek help from their GP and/or health visitor. In addition, women will be offered a resource sheet giving details of organisations who may be able to provide support. This approach has been used in MAP and appears to work well.

## Table 1. MAP ALLIANCE measures

<sup> $\alpha$ </sup>These will be recorded for the mother and infant. <sup> $\beta$ </sup>These were also measured in MAP at 15, 22 & 31 weeks of pregnancy and 6-weeks postpartum.

Experience MCommunity-care consultations and service use αQuality of careReferrals αQuality of careReferrals αSatisfaction withHospital consultations αAcceptability ofHospital stays αAccess to servedTreatments/interventions αPatient-centred decision makingWaiting times for treatment/ interventionsPersonalised of	Patient Reported Experience Measures	Patient Reported Outcome Measures
-	Quality of care	Anxiety (GAD-7; SAAS) $^{\beta}$
Referrals <sup>α</sup>	Satisfaction with care	Depression (Whooley) $^{\beta}$
Hospital consultations $^{\alpha}$	Acceptability of care	Psychological distress (CORE-10) <sup>β</sup>
Hospital stays <sup>α</sup>	Access to services	Health-related quality of life (EQ-5D-5L) <sup>β</sup>
Treatments/interventions $^{\alpha}$	Patient-centred care (e.g. decision making, continuity)	Perceived need for treatment <sup>β</sup>
	Personalised care	Maternal wellbeing (WEM- WBS
Medication prescription	Communication, confidence and trust	Infant feeding/sleeping/ temperament
Medication use	Support and advice	Mother-infant bond (MORS)
Use of alternative therapies or self-help	Care preferences / whether care met expectations	Infant development

## Measures

Where possible measures used will be existing validated tools that have been used with women in the perinatal period. Measures used for different variables are outlined below.

#### Health service use measures

Health service use will be measured using items from the Client Service Receipt Inventory (CSRI) [38]. The CSRI is a tool used to collect information on the whole range of services and support that may have resource implications and that study participants may use. It is commonly adapted to suit the specific needs of each study in which it is used [39]. Items will be used to measure:

- Inpatient and outpatient hospital use for mother and baby
- Contacts with the GP, community midwife, and health visitor
- Contacts with other health care professionals as specified by participants
- Medication use
- Informal and formal support services

## Patient reported experience measures

The Care Experience Feedback Improvement Tool (CEFIT) [40] will be used to measure patient experience of services and quality of care. The CEFIT includes five items measuring safety of care, timeliness of care, personalised care, care from staff, and access to care.

Items based on the NHS GP Patient Survey (GPPS) [41] will be used to measure satisfaction with care from each type of health care professional; involvement in decision-making and confidence in health care professionals .

Items from the Patient Ward Questionnaire will be used to measure courtesy and respect from health care professionals; being listened to by health care professionals; and understanding of explanations from health care professionals.

In addition, receiving support and advice, care meeting expectations, and acceptability of care will be measured using non-validated items.

## Patient reported outcome measures

Anxiety, depression, and psychological distress will be measured using the same questionnaires used for the MAP study in pregnancy and postpartum. These are: general psychopathology (CORE-10) [42], depression (Whooley questions) [43], generalised anxiety (GAD-7) [44] and perinatal anxiety (SASS) [45].

PTSD will be measured using the 5-item Primary Care PTSD Screen [46]. Mental wellbeing will be measured using the 7-item Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Wellbeing Scale, short form [47]. Single items will be used to measure functional impairment and need for treatment, as per the MAP questionnaires.

General health will include measures of quality of life measured using the EQ5D5L [48]. Postnatal physical symptoms, tiredness and COVID-19 exposure and/or infection will be measured using items from the National Maternity Survey [49]. General physical symptoms will be measured using the Physical Health Questionnaire-15 [50]. Support will be measured with the ENRICHD Social Support Inventory [51].

## Infant measures

Infant measures will include baby age, current baby health problems (non-validated), infant feeding, sleep, temperament and development. Infant feeding consists of items considering current breastfeeding status and whether the type of feeding met the mother's intentions, and are based on items from the National Maternity Survey. Infant sleep will be measured using two items from the Brief Infant Sleep Questionnaire [52]. Temperament will be measured using one item from the National Maternity Survey [49]. Infant development will be measured at 24-months using the Ages and Stages Questionnaire: Social Emotional, version 2 [53]. The mother-infant relationship will be measured using the Mothers Object Relations Scales, short form (MORS), a 14-item measure of the mother's perception of her baby's feelings towards her [54].

## **Data Analysis**

Associations between anxiety and service use will be examined by looking at how severity of anxiety (mild/moderate/severe) predicts the number and type of services used (e.g. number of GP appointments, referral to secondary care, pharmacological treatment, use of IAPT and/or equivalent voluntary sector organisations). The relationship between each of these outcomes and severity of anxiety will be assessed in a model suitable for count data where there may be zero inflation such as negative binomial or Poisson regression. Severity of anxiety will be treated as a continuous variable operationalized as score on the questionnaire identified through MAP as the optimum for identifying anxiety in pregnancy. The analyses will be adjusted for socioeconomic status, age, parity, ethnic group, previous health service contact prior to pregnancy. Similar analyses will be conducted for associated disorders of depression and general distress.

Health inequalities will be compared in women with perinatal anxiety who do or do not receive referral and treatment in terms of regional variation and other characteristics such as age, ethnicity, comorbid conditions, parity, socioeconomic status etc. Analysis will be by logistic regression. We will investigate whether any differences in outcomes for women across region, ethnic group or other characteristics are mediated by access to services. Analysis will be by regression with interaction terms between sociodemographic characteristics and service use.

## Sample size

For the analysis of the association between severity of anxiety and frequency of service contact using a Poisson regression model with log link function, 1500 women (assuming 94% of MAP cohort consent) will give 90% power to test the hypothesis that the coefficient b for the GAD-7 anxiety questionnaire score will be 0.05 against a null hypothesis of b=0. The distribution of GAD-7 is assumed gamma with shape parameter 1 and scale parameter 2

## Outputs

WP1 will enable us to make recommendations to health services about perinatal anxiety support and treatment. In particular we will be able to identify groups of women with perinatal anxiety who are likely to miss referral to services and recommend ways these women can be better identified for support.

## WP2: RECORDS-BASED HEALTH SERVICE USE

## Aims

- 1. To examine health service utilisation and outcomes of women with anxiety or associated disorders in more detail.
- 2. To examine context and trajectory of PMH disorders in years prior to pregnancy.
- 3. To assess concordance of self-report data from WP1 with women's medical records.

## Design

Data extraction from primary care records for the past 10 years to provide information on the context and trajectory of mental health and health service use prior to pregnancy, and to complement and corroborate women's self-reported health service use, PROMs and PREMs in WP1.

## Sample

The sample will be drawn from the 407 women in the subsample who completed the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I, version 7.0.2) and met criteria for a current diagnosis of generalised anxiety disorder, major depressive episode, panic disorder, agoraphobia, specific phobia, social anxiety disorder, OCD, or PTSD. We are still conducting the interviews for MAP but based on current data 21% of the sample meet diagnostic criteria, which means a possible sample of 85 women will be eligible. Most women consented for us to access their medical records as part of MAP but allowing for those who withheld this consent provides a sample of around 80 women.

## **Data Collection**

Eligible women will be contacted with a letter explaining the study and will be asked to indicate their consent to taking part in Work Package 2. Women who do not return the consent form, will be followed up with a reminder email. If there is no response, we will attempt to contact women once by text. If women do not respond to any of the communications after four weeks they will not be enrolled in Work Package 2.

Data collection will be via Primary Care GP practices (England) and a centralised data provision service for primary care data (Albasoft, Scotland). Data that will be requested are shown in Table 2. We will request data from women's medical records for the previous 10 years to capture information for early adulthood because anxiety disorders are particularly prevalent under 35 years of age [55], with onset of symptoms typically occurring in early adulthood [56]. In women, studies of anxiety across the lifespan suggest the majority of anxiety disorders have their onset during late adolescence and early adulthood [57]. As the average age of first-time mothers is 28.8 years and all mothers 30.7 years [58, 59] extracting data for a 10-year period should enable us to determine the onset and trajectory of anxiety disorders from late adolescence, early adulthood and the perinatal period, with associated health service use.

Codes for the data to be extracted will be identified or developed through literature reviews, consultation with clinicians and using existing sources such as the British National Formulary (<u>www.bnf.org</u>) [60]. First, a list of relevant symptoms, investigations, administrative codes, diagnoses, medications, and free text relevant to anxiety and associated disorders will be specified. Then a list of related codes required for data extraction will be derived. In England, each woman's GP practice will be contacted and information sharing protocols put in place. Clinical Research Network personnel will extract data for each participant. A single data extraction will be requested. In Scotland, Albasoft will operate as a trusted third party and will act as a data processor on the providers (GP practices) behalf. Albasoft will extract the required data from the GP records and process this in a form that is compliant with the data protection act (e.g. removal of identifiers). Albasoft will contract with each GP practice, providing the option for opt-out of individual practices.

In addition we will link information from medical records with information from MAP (sociodemographic details, current and lifetime history of anxiety and associated disorders) to give a more detailed picture of recent and lifetime mental health.

Health Service Use $^{\alpha}$	Context and Outcome Measures
Primary care consultations with GP	Mental health diagnoses (current)
Referrals	Mental health diagnoses (past 10 years)
Hospital consultations	
Hospitalisation	
Treatments/Interventions	
Medication prescription	

#### Table 2. Data from medical records

 $\alpha$  Frequency and reason for consultations, referrals etc. will be extracted.

#### **Data Analysis**

Descriptive statistics for health service use will be provided. We will examine frequency and type of service use by type of anxiety and associated disorders, and by perceived need for treatment. The relationship between time of onset of disorders and health service utilisation will be examined using discrete time event history analysis stratified by health service use prior to pregnancy. This will allow us to explore the timeliness of support provided to women.

Concordance between self-report and administrative records will be assessed using adjusted Cohen's kappa for categorical and intraclass correlation coefficient for continuous measures.

## Outputs

Results of this WP will provide a detailed understanding of mental health and health service use over a longer period of time than the perinatal period. This WP will also add to the methodological literature on the validity of self-reported healthcare use against medical records.

## WP3: WOMEN'S EXPERIENCES OF HEALTH SERVICES FOR PERINATAL ANXIETY

## Aims

- 1. Explore women's perceptions of the care they were offered/received.
- 2. Explore acceptability of that care.
- 3. Determine women's preferences for optimal service provision.
- 4. Examine regional variation in service provision.

## Design

Qualitative semi-structured interviews.

## Sample

Women from WP1 will be eligible if they had anxiety, depression or general distress in pregnancy or postpartum. Purposive sampling will be used in order to establish variation in response to factors that are likely to influence women's experiences such as: (i) women from different geographical regions where services may vary; (ii) women from ethnic minority groups; (iii) women whose PMH problems were/not identified; (iv) women who did/did not receive treatment. To ensure all these groups are represented in enough detail the sample size is expected to be around 60.

## **Data Collection**

Women from the MAP cohort who scored above the cut-off on self-report measures of anxiety, depression or general distress in pregnancy (MAP) or postpartum (WP1) will be eligible to take part. Women within this group who have agreed to be interviewed (as part of MAP) will be identified and a sampling matrix used to ensure that women invited to take part are geographically representative (e.g. England/Scotland; urban/rural areas) and include women from ethnic minority groups.

Women will be telephoned to inform them about the study and, if interested, will be emailed or sent a letter of invitation, information sheet and consent form. They can return the consent form if they wish to take part.. Those who agree will be asked to re-consent prior to the interview. Interviews will be conducted at a time and place suitable to participants and can be done in person, by telephone or online.

Interviews will be conducted by an experienced qualitative researcher using an interview schedule to examine women's experiences of the identification and management of their anxiety, depression or distress, experience of referral(s), attendance and engagement with services, and the acceptability of services. Questions relating to whom the women sought as a first point of contact (e.g. GP, health visitor, midwife etc.) will be asked to build a pathway to diagnosis, which will be costed by the study health economists in WP5. Questions regarding confounding factors that may have contributed to or caused anxiety in the perinatal period will also be asked to assist WP5 to ascertain if the cohort were using services primarily due to anxiety directly related to pregnancy, birth or the infant, or due to other circumstances. This will include historical confounders such as adverse childhood experiences. Finally, we will ask about women's preferences for treatment, the inclusion of family/partners and informal carers in treatment, and their views on what an optimal service would look like. Interviews will be able to be conducted in non-English languages if required and will be translated into English for analysis.

At the end of the interview women will be thanked for their time, and will be sent a £20 voucher for taking part. If women are currently distressed and report that they have not accessed treatment for their PMH they will be given information about their local PMH services and how to access these. Recordings will be transcribed verbatim, anonymised, and checked for accuracy. Identifiable information will be removed.

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

## Data Analysis

Data will be analysed using framework analysis which is suitable for studies where qualitative data is examined within and between different subgroups. A combined inductive-deductive approach will be used which enables specific research questions to be addressed as well as identifying unexpected or new themes related to women's experiences and views on PMH healthcare. One researcher will do the coding and a selection will be checked for reliability. Data will be analysed using NVivo software. Regular meetings of the research team where problematic issues are documented, discussed, and resolved will ensure credibility.

## Outputs

WP3 will enable us to make recommendations about the acceptability of the care pathways women have experienced, recommendations for future service development, and information on variation in care pathways and access to these in different regions and groups.

# WP4: HEALTH SERVICE PERSONNEL'S VIEWS ON MANAGEMENT OF PERINATAL ANXIETY

## Aims

- 1. Explore health service personnel's views on perinatal anxiety and associated disorders and their role and ability to manage these.
- 2. Determine barriers and facilitators to managing perinatal anxiety and associated disorders in current care.
- 3. Determine health service personnel's views on how to develop pathways for optimal care for perinatal anxiety and associated disorders.

## Design

Qualitative semi-structured interviews.

## Sample

People will be eligible if they work in or commission health services used by pregnant or postpartum women. Purposive sampling will be used to ensure representation of health professionals and managers from different services (e.g.. maternity, primary care, health visiting, mental health services); disciplines (e.g. midwifery, obstetrics, health visitors, general practice, nurses, psychiatry, psychology and liaison support); stakeholders (e.g. commissioners); and level of experience. To ensure all these groups are represented the sample size is expected to be around 60.

## **Data Collection**

Eligible health professionals, managers and commissioners of services in England and Scotland will be identified and approached by clinical research network research staff. Possible participants will be given information about the study and if they are interested in taking part will provide informed consent.

Interviews will be conducted at a time and place suitable to participants and can be done in person, by telephone or online. Interviews will be conducted by an experienced qualitative researcher using an interview schedule to examine health service personnel's perceived knowledge and ability to manage perinatal anxiety and associated disorders (e.g. OCD, PTSD). Interviews will explore how services identify and diagnose anxiety and associated disorders in

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

pregnancy and the first year after birth; the care pathways available and how management of these disorders differs depending on severity of symptoms; confidence in managing anxiety and associated disorders; training needs; issues around treatment and service availability; perceived impact of the management of anxiety and associated disorders on women and on health professionals; and perceived changes needed to provide an optimal service. At the end of the interview health service personnel will be thanked for their time.

Recordings will be transcribed verbatim, anonymised, and checked for accuracy. Identifiable information will be removed.

## **Data Analysis**

Data will be analysed using framework analysis which is suitable for studies where qualitative data is examined within and between different subgroups. A combined inductive-deductive approach will be used which enables specific research questions to be addressed as well as identifying unexpected or new themes related to health service personnel's views on management of perinatal anxiety and associated disorders. One researcher will do the coding and a selection checked for reliability. Data will be analysed using NVivo software. Regular meetings of the research team where problematic issues are documented, discussed, and resolved will ensure credibility.

#### Outputs

WP4 will inform health services about how current care pathways are working, barriers to effective working, and how to optimise these pathways. This WP will also provide recommendations for how to develop pathways for optimal care.

## WP5: ECONOMIC COSTS OF PERINATAL ANXIETY AND HEALTH SERVICE USE

## Aims

Determine the costs of health service use for women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders from a multi-agency and societal perspective.

## Design

Embedded health economic measures in WP1 and WP2 to assess the economic cost of perinatal anxiety and health service use, health inequalities and regional variation in costs.

#### **Data Collection**

In WP1 women will complete a bespoke client service receipt inventory based on our previous perinatal research [61] to record contacts for them and their baby with health and social care services. We will specifically ask about consultations relating to perinatal anxiety and associated disorders, and about any other sources of anxiety in order to address any confounders of other sources of anxiety or associated disorders. We will also use information gathered from interviews conducted in WP3. Our wish is to isolate out consultations and associated costs of these consultations relating to perinatal anxiety and associated disorders over and above consultations and associated costs of anxiety occurring in this population that may be a result of other causes.

To determine wider societal costs, women will be asked whether their anxiety has altered plans to return to work, or affected household/family responsibilities. We will make sure that the demographic data collected as part of this study will enable us to capture and cost wider societal impacts of perinatal anxiety and associated disorders. These will be compared with women without perinatal anxiety or associated disorders. Information from WP2 will be used to look at all healthcare costs over the previous 10 years in a subsample.

#### **Data Analysis**

Analyses will include a cost of illness approach which will describe, itemise, value and sum the costs of perinatal anxiety [62]. We will report on the frequency and costs of health service use for women with and without anxiety, and whether there are any differences between these groups [63,64], over the 12-month observation period of the study and the preceding 10 years. We will explore frequencies and costs over the previous 10 years to determine any differences in patterns of service use prior to pregnancy [63,64]. We will produce costs using the most up to date national reference costs for the NHS [65]. Costs for non-health sector productivity losses from time off work relating to perinatal anxiety and associated disorders will be quantified by exploring social return on investment repositories such as the Housing Association's Charitable Trust and Global Value Exchange [66,67]. We will take into account market forces factors and differences in costs relating to the health care systems of England and Scotland [68,69].

We will draw on our experience of cost benefit analysis and social return on investment in order to include wider societal costs relating to productivity losses e.g. from women not returning to work following a birth, perhaps due to perinatal anxiety and depression, and for lost volunteering activity and social value losses relating to lost volunteering activities, wider family carer activities, well-being activities, and community cohesion activities [70].

## Outputs

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

WP5 will contribute to the main outputs across the research as well as a specific output on patterns of resource use by women with and without perinatal anxiety and associated disorders. We will explore if a cost of pathway to diagnosis paper can be produced using information from WP3 & WP4 in order to assist healthcare planning and policy. We anticipate that WP5 will inform health service commissioning and budgets, providing information on the cost of perinatal anxiety and associated disorders and health services utilisation, as well as costs of different types of service accessed and potential impact to society.

## ETHICAL AND REGULATORY COMPLIANCE

The research will not be initiated before the protocol, consent forms and participant information sheets have received approval / favourable opinion from the Research Ethics Committee (REC), the respective National Health Service or other healthcare provider's Research & Development department, and the Health Research Authority if required. Applications for ethical approval for WP1, WP2, WP3 and WP4 will be made to the REC and Health Research Authority following the award of the grant.

Should a protocol amendment be made that requires REC approval, the changes in the protocol will not be instituted until the amendment and revised informed consent forms and participant information sheets (if appropriate) have been reviewed and received approval / favourable opinion from the REC. A protocol amendment intended to eliminate an apparent immediate hazard to participants may be implemented immediately providing that the REC are notified as soon as possible and an approval is requested. Minor protocol amendments only for logistical or administrative changes may be implemented immediately; and the REC will be informed.

Research will be conducted in accordance with the ethical principles that have their origin in the Declaration of Helsinki, 1996; the principles of Good Clinical Practice and the UK Department of Health Policy Framework for Health and Social Care, 2017 [71]. GDPR regulations will be adhered to.

## **Ethical Issues**

This project does not involve medical intervention so major ethical issues are unlikely to arise. However, it is likely that a proportion of women who participate in the research will report anxiety or depression, and a small proportion will report suicidal ideation. MAP and MAP Alliance procedures to respond to this are given in Appendix A.

Women who report clinically significant symptoms in questionnaire assessment in WP1 will be contacted to say their questionnaire responses suggest they might be suffering from anxiety or depression and they will be strongly encouraged to talk to their GP and/or health visitor about this. If women do not feel comfortable discussing this with their GP or health visitor we will also provide them with a list of other support organisations, including the NCT helpline and psychological services (IAPT) they can access through self-referral. Clinically significant symptoms reported by questionnaire will be defined according to established cut-offs used for the GAD-2 [44] and the Whooley questions [43].

Women who report suicidal ideation in questionnaire assessments will be contacted by email or phone within 24 hours of the MAP research team receiving the questionnaire to conduct a suicide risk assessment. If women report suicidal ideation in WP3 interviews the risk assessment will be conducted at that time or within 24 hours depending on current context

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2\_15062022

and circumstances. Action will be taken on the basis of the risk assessment and consultation with study clinicians as to whether a referral to specialist services is appropriate. In all instances a risk assessment form will be completed.

In WP1 measures are taken at three time points so women who report anxiety, depression or suicidal ideation will be monitored across time points and contacted as necessary to ensure they are accessing support or treatment as needed.

## PATIENT AND PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT (PPI)

This project has been developed with PPI representatives from the National Childbirth Trust (NCT) in England (McMullen) and the Maternal Mental Health Change Agents (MMHCA), a group of women in Scotland with lived experience of perinatal mental ill health. We also work closely with the PPI Research Advisory Group at the Centre for Maternal and Child Health Research, City University (advisors) and will be setting up a MAP ALLIANCE advisory group of volunteer participants in MAP and MAP ALLIANCE who would like to be more closely involved in the research oversight and dissemination.

These organisations and groups will continue to ensure we have PPI input from participants, perinatal women generally as well as those affected by anxiety and other perinatal mental health problems. The research team have collaborated with the NCT and MMHCA for a number of years so have very good, productive and valuable relationships. Representatives from the NCT and MMHCA will co-ordinate PPI input throughout the research and will lead the Dissemination phase of the project. PPI members have been, and will continue to be involved in the project at every step including training researchers and practitioners, input into research materials, supporting recruitment, analysis and interpretation of the data, and dissemination.

## DISSEMINATION AND IMPLEMENTATION

To ensure uptake of the recommended assessment method we have a 5-month output and dissemination phase at the end of the research programme which will be led by the PPI representatives with input from the clinical and service leads in England and Scotland. The first part of this phase will focus on outputs. These will be made available online so that services and individuals can access them easily. The second part of this phase will focus on engagement and facilitation activities to facilitate uptake and implementation of perinatal assessment in relevant healthcare services across the UK.

## Outputs

This study will lead to recommendations for accessible, integrated identification, care and treatment that is acceptable to women. The work packages in this research programme will provide the following key outputs:

- Recommendations about access to support and treatment for perinatal anxiety and associated disorders (WP1).
- · Identification of characteristics of women likely to miss referral, and recommendations about how to better identify these women (WP1).
- Detailed understanding of long-term health service use (WP2).
- Validity of self-reported healthcare service use against medical records (WP2).
- Recommendations about acceptability of care pathways (WP3).
- Recommendations for service development to provide optimal care (WP3).

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2 15062022

- Information on variation in care pathways and access to these in different regions and groups (WP3).
- Evidence on how care pathways are working, barriers to effective working and how to optimise current pathways (WP4).
- Recommendations for how to develop pathways for optimal care (WP4).
- Evidence on costs of perinatal anxiety and associated disorders, types of services accessed, and potential impact on society will inform health service commissioning and budgets (WP5).

It is hoped these combined outputs will enable the development of targeted guides for services in terms of existing care, recommendations for change, and implementation. Guides will detail how current care pathways are working and how to optimise these pathways. We could also include information on key facilitators to change identified by the complementary MATRIx project.

## **Dissemination and implementation**

Findings will be disseminated widely to researchers, clinicians, policy makers, the public and other stakeholders in various ways. The first 3 months of the dissemination phase will focus on finalising outputs and developing targeted materials for different audiences (e.g. policy, commissioners, health professionals, public) and service contexts (e.g. maternity, primary care). These will include infographics and eight short videos or case studies involving participants or women from participatory communities highlighting key findings and recommendations in English and other languages. These will be made available online on a dedicated project website so services and individuals can access them easily.

The final 2 months will focus on engagement and facilitation activities to facilitate uptake and implementation of recommendations regarding perinatal anxiety identification and care pathways in relevant healthcare services across the UK. These include:

- Dissemination event for stakeholders, commissioners, service managers and health professionals working with perinatal women.
- Disseminating results to the public through social media and press releases.
- Dissemination through clinical networks i.e. the National Managed Clinical Network for Perinatal Mental Health in Scotland and England.
- Dissemination to perinatal mental health leads at the Royal Colleges of Psychiatrists. Midwives, General Practitioners, and Obstetricians and Gynaecologists.
- Dissemination to NHS England's perinatal mental health team.
- Dissemination to the Scottish Government Health and Social Care Directorate Mental Health Division.
- · Dissemination to services and service users through Maternity Voices Partnerships or Maternity Services Liaison Committees.
- Dissemination to third sector organisations e.g. the Maternal Mental Health Alliance, NSPCC, NCT, Children in Scotland, Aberlour Child Care Trust.

Dissemination for participant and public engagement will be achieved by working with a PPI group of MAP/MAP Alliance participants on participant engagement, raising public awareness and dissemination. This group is a new and valuable addition to MAP and MAP Alliance. A member of the MAP Alliance research team will be our dissemination lead so that dissemination and public engagement is woven throughout the project. We will also ensure good public engagement and dissemination by creating accessible materials, including:

A dedicated WIX website with greater functionality and search engine optimisation so members of the public can find information on MAP and MAP Alliance easily.

Optimising Care for Perinatal Anxiety (MAP Alliance) Protocol Version 1.2 15062022

- E-zines for participants in MAP/MAP Alliance to raise awareness and increase engagement.
- 4 short videos about the project and project results that can be embedded in our and other websites and platforms such as YouTube to raise awareness.
- Translated versions of these videos to reach communities for whom English is not their first language. These videos will involve MAP participants or women from these communities.
- The creation of infographics summarising the project, results and recommendations, tailored to different audiences.
- Key outputs will be translated into four different languages for participant communities.
- Working with key individuals and organisations such as pregnancy apps and high profile bloggers to disseminate findings and recommendations using the videos, infographics, blogs or press releases.

Providing videos and infographics for our PPI partners to show and distribute at events such as the Baby Show (https://www.thebabyshow.co.uk/) and NCT antenatal classes. The research team is well placed to ensure wide spread dissemination to the NHS and wider population, and to facilitate engagement and uptake in healthcare services. Representatives from the NCT and MMHCA will co-ordinate dissemination of research findings to the public through social media, seminars and press releases. The NCT and MMHCA have active and successful campaigns for perinatal mental health (e.g. the NCT's Hidden Half campaign) so are very experienced at disseminating information and raising public awareness. The research team also has a strong clinical background with significant roles in local and regional healthcare services. Liaison with NHS services and clinical input to the project will be provided by our clinical leads for England (Shakespeare) and Scotland (McCann). Each member of the team will also ensure the results are disseminated widely within their own hospital, trust or speciality. The research team are also well connected with professional, third sector, and policy organisations so will use these connections to ensure wide-spread dissemination e.g. the all-party parliamentary group 1001 Critical Days; NHS England perinatal mental health team; National Managed Clinical Networks for Perinatal Mental Health; Maternal Mental Health Alliance; relevant Royal Colleges (Psychiatrists, GPs, Obstetricians, Midwives); the Institute of Health Visiting; NSPCC; Tommy's Charity, Family Action and many others.

## **RESEARCH TIMETABLE**

The project timeline is 30 months from January 2022 to June 2024. There is a 3-month preaward period of work setting up the study e.g. approving contracts, recruiting staff and obtaining ethical approval. In the first 18 months we will complete WP1, WP3 and WP4. From 18 to 25 months we will complete WP2. WP5 runs across the whole project. The Gannt chart is shown in Figure 2.

## MAP ALLIANCE Study Protocol

	Year Month			2022	<u> </u>																											
				J	F	М	Α	м	J	J		s	0	N	D	2023 J	F	м	•	м	J	J	Α	s	0	N	D	2024 J	F	м	Α	м
	Research pro	aramme m	onth nu		2	3	4	5	6	7	<b>A</b> 8	9	10	11	12	13			<b>A</b> 16	17		<b>J</b> 19	20	21	22	23	24	25		27		29
																						-									-	-
Preparation																																
Staff recuitment and training																																
Run in / ethics / contracts	_		1									_																				
WP 1: Postnatal trajectories of	anxiety and he	alth service	use																													
Data collection: 6 months postnat							, i		_		, in the second s	, i																				
Data collection: 12 months postna									_																							
Data collection: 24 months postna Statistical analysis	atal		_	_								_							_													
Writing paper for publication												-																			_	
Dissemination																																
WP2: Records-based health se								$\rightarrow$				_							_													$\rightarrow$
Ethics and permissions	vice use				++															_												
Data Extraction								-																								-
Statistical analysis																											_					
Writing paper for dissemination								_	_	_		_							_													_
			<u> </u>																													_
WP 3: Womens' experiences o Recruit women	t management	ot perinata	anxiet	y															_													$\rightarrow$
Data collection								-														_									_	
Franscription																																
Thematic analysis																																
Writing paper for publication			_	_														_														
Dissemination			_	_			_				_	_																			_	
WP4: Healthcare professionals	experiences of	managing	perinat	alan	ciety																											
Recruit women				_					-																							
Data collection			_				_		_																							
Thematic analysis																																
Writing paper for publication			_																			_									_	
Dissemination																															_	
WP5: Economic costs of perina	tal anviatu and	haalth aan	400.000	_								_																				
WP3: Economic costs of perma WP1 data collection (Client Service																																
WP1 data collection (Client Service																																
Cost of illness analysis			· · ·																													
Writing paper for publication																																
WP2 data collection (medical rec	ords)																		_													
Cost of illness analysis																																$\rightarrow$
Writing paper for publication																																
Outputs, Dissemination and Im	plomontation			_																												
NIHR Final Report	piementation			-				-	-	-		-																				
Press releases, social media																																
Stakeholder events																																
Third sector organisations	_			_																												
Clinical networks and policy Professional organisations																																
Management																																

## REFERENCES

1. Bauer A, Parsonage M, Knapp M. The costs of perinatal mental health problems. London: Centre for Mental Health, 2014.

2. Dennis CL, Falah-Hassani K, Shiri R. Prevalence of antenatal and postnatal anxiety: systematic review and meta- analysis. The British journal of psychiatry: the journal of mental science. 2017 May;210(5):315-23.

3. World Health Organisation. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organisation, 2011.

4. Ding XX, Wu YL, Xu SJ, Zhu RP, Jia XM, Zhang SF, et al. Maternal anxiety during pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Journal of affective disorders. 2014 Apr;159:103-10.

5. Glover V. Maternal stress during pregnancy and infant and child outcomes. In: A W, editor. The Oxford Handbook of Perinatal Psychology. New York: Oxford University Press; 2016. p. 268-83.

6. Boots Family Trust Alliance. Perinatal mental health: experiences of women and health professionals. 2013.

7. Hill C. An evaluation of screening for postnatal depression against NSC criteria. London: NHS, 2010.

8. National Institute for Clinical Excellence. Antenatal and postnatal mental health: clinical management and service guidance (CG192). London: NICE, 2014.

9. Heron J, O'Connor TG, Evans J, Golding J, Glover V. The course of anxiety and depression through pregnancy and the postpartum in a community sample. Journal of affective disorders. 2004 May;80(1):65-73.

10. Orr ST, Reiter JP, Blazer DG, James SA. Maternal pregnancy-related anxiety and spontaneous preterm birth in Baltimore, Maryland. Psychosomatic medicine. 2007 Jul-Aug;69(6):566-70.

11. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Lowe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Archives of internal medicine. 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-7.

12. Whooley MA, Avins AL, Miranda J, Browner WS. Case-finding instruments for depression. Two questions are as good as many. Journal of general internal medicine. 1997 Jul;12(7):439-45.

13. Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN). Management of perinatal mood disorders. Edinburgh: SIGN, 2012.

14. National Institute of Health Research Health Services Delivery and Research Programme. Commissioning brief 17/105 Perinatal mental health services. London: NIHR, 2017.

15. NHS England Mental Health Taskforce. Five year forward view for mental health. London: NHS England, 2016. 16. Scottish Government. Mental health strategy: 2017-2027. Scotland: Scottish Government, 2017.

16. Scottish Government. Mental Health Strategy 2017-2027. (2017). Available at http://www.gov.scot/Publications/2017/03/1750?\_ga=2.221445784.1473328445.151195695 6-261349305.1511261397.

17. Meades R, Ayers S. Anxiety measures validated in perinatal populations: a systematic review. Journal of affective disorders. 2011 Sep;133(1-2):1-15.

18. Alderdice F, Lynn F, Lobel M. A review and psychometric evaluation of pregnancyspecific stress measures. J Psychosom Obstet Gynaecol. 2012 Jun;33(2):62-77.

19. Bosanquet K, Bailey D, Gilbody S, Harden M, Manea L, Nutbrown S, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of the Whooley questions for the identification of depression: a diagnostic metaanalysis. BMJ open. 2015 Dec 9;5(12):e008913.

20. Alderdice F, Lynn F. Factor structure of the Prenatal Distress Questionnaire. Midwifery. 2011 Aug;27(4):553-9.

21. Coates R, Ayers S, de Visser R. Factor structure of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in a population-based sample. Psychological assessment. 2017 Aug;29(8):1016-27.

22. Coates R, Ayers S, de Visser R. Evaluation of the CORE-10 to screen for psychological distress in pregnancy. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynaecology. submitted.

23. Alderdice F, McNeill J, Gargan P, Perra O. Preliminary evaluation of the Well-being in Pregnancy (WiP) questionnaire. J Psychosom Obstet Gynaecol. 2017 Jun;38(2):133-42...

24. Ford E, Lee S, Shakespeare J, Ayers S. Diagnosis and management of perinatal depression and anxiety in general practice: a meta-synthesis of qualitative studies. The British journal of general practice : the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners. 2017 Aug;67(661):e538-e46.

25. Ford E, Shakespeare J, Elias F, Ayers S. Recognition and management of perinatal depression and anxiety by general practitioners: a systematic review. Family practice. 2017 Feb;34(1):11-9.

26. Jomeen J, Glover V, Jones C. Assessing women's perinatal psychological health: Exploring the experience of health visitors. Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology. 2013;31(479-489).

27. Button S, Thornton A, Lee S, Shakespeare J, Ayers S. Seeking help for perinatal psychological distress: a meta- synthesis of women's experiences. The British journal of general practice : the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners. 2017 Oct;67(663):e692-e9.

28. Coates R, Ayers S, de Visser R. Women's experiences of postnatal distress: a qualitative study. BMC pregnancy and childbirth. 2014 Oct 14;14:359.

29. National Screening Commitee. The UK NSC Recommendation on Postnatal Depression Screening in Pregnancy. London, UK: National Screening Commitee, 2011.

30. Ayers S, Coates R, Matthey S. Identifying perinatal anxiety in women. In: J M, A G, editors. Identifying Perinatal Depression and Anxiety: Evidence-based practice in screening, psychosocial assessment and management. Sydney: John Wiley & Sons 2015.

31. Howard LM, Ryan EG, Trevillion K, Anderson F, Bick D, Bye A, et al. Accuracy of the Whooley questions and the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in identifying depression and other mental disorders in early pregnancy. The British journal of psychiatry : the journal of mental science. 2018 Jan;212(1):50-6.

32. Barkham M, Bewick B, Mullin T. The CORE-10: A short measure of psychological distress for routine use in the psychological therapies. Counselling and Psychotherapy Research. 2013;13(1):3-13.

33. Blackmore ER, Gustafsson H, Gilchrist M, Wyman C, T GOC. Pregnancy-related anxiety: Evidence of distinct clinical significance from a prospective longitudinal study. Journal of affective disorders. 2016 Jun;197:251-8.

34. Sinesi A, Cheyne H, Maxwell M, O'Carroll R. Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale. 2019. PhD Thesis. University of Stirling.

35. Brealey SD, Sutherland GA, Wiebe JL, Brown SJ. Screening for postnatal depression-is it acceptable to women and healthcare professionals? A systematic review and meta - synthesis. Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology. 2010;28(4):328-44.

36. Office for National Statistics. 2011 Census: Aggregate Data. UK Data Service 2020 [Available from: http://doi.org/10.5257/census/aggregate-2011-2].

37. Office for National Statistics. 2017. Ethnicity facts and figures: Population of England and Wales. 2018 [Available from: https://www.ethnicity-facts-figures.service.gov.uk/uk-population-by-ethnicity/national-and-regional-populations/population-of-england-and-wales/latest]. 2017

38. Beecham, J. and Knapp, M. (2001) Costing psychiatric interventions, in G. Thornicroft (ed.) Measuring Mental Health Needs, Gaskell, 2nd edition, 200-224.

39. Personal Social Services Research Unit (PSSRU), University of Kent: https://www.pssru.ac.uk/csri/what-is-the-csri/

40. Beattie M, Shepherd A, Lauder W, Atherton I, Cowie J, Murphy DJ. Development and preliminary psychometric properties of the Care Experience Feedback Improvement Tool (CEFIT). BMJ open. 2016 Jun 1;6(6):e010101.

41. NHS England. GP Patient Survey. 2021. Website: https://gp-patient.co.uk/

42. Barkham M, Bewick B, Mullin T. The CORE-10: A short measure of psychological distress for routine use in the psychological therapies. Counselling and Psychotherapy Research. 2013;13(1):3-13.

43. Whooley MA, Avins AL, Miranda J, Browner WS. Case-finding instruments for depression. Two questions are as good as many. Journal of general internal medicine. 1997 Jul;12(7):439-45.

44. Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Lowe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Archives of internal medicine. 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-7.

45. Sinesi A, Cheyne H, Maxwell M, O'Carroll R. Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale. 2019. PhD Thesis. University of Stirling.

46. Prins, A., Bovin, M. J., Kimerling, R., Kaloupek, D. G., Marx, B. P., Pless Kaiser, A., & Schnurr, P. P. (2015). The Primary Care PTSD Screen for DSM-5 (PC-PTSD-5).

47. Ng Fat, L., Scholes, S., Boniface, S., Mindell J., & Stewart-Brown S. (2017) Evaluating and establishing the national norms for mental well-being using the short Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-being Scale (SWEMWBS): findings from the Health Survey for England. Quality of Life Research, 26(5), 1129-1144.

48. Herdman M, Gudex C, Lloyd A, Janssen MF, Kind P, Parkin D, Bonsel G, Badia X. Development and preliminary testing of the new five-level version of EQ-5D (EQ-5D-5L). Quality of life research. 2011 Dec;20(10):1727-36.

49. Harrison S, Alderdice F, McLeish J, Quigley MA. You and Your Baby: A national survey of health and care during the 2020 Covid-19 pandemic. Oxford: National Perinatal Epidemiology Unit, University of Oxford, 2021. ISBN: 978-1-8383678-4-8 https://www.npeu.ox.ac.uk/maternity-surveys

50. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, & Williams JBW. (2002). The PHQ-15: Validity of a new measure for evaluating the severity of somatic symptoms. Psychosomatic Medicine, 64, 258-266.

51. Mitchell PH, Powell L, Blumenthal J, Norten J, Ironson,G, Pitula CR, Froelicher ES, Czajkowski S, Youngblood M, Huber M, Berkman LF. (2003). A short social support measure for patients recovering from myocardial infarction. Journal of Cardiopulmonary Rehabilitation, 23(6), 398-403.

52. Sadeh A. A brief screening questionnaire for infant sleep problems: validation and findings for an Internet sample. Pediatrics. 2004 Jun 1;113(6):e570-7.

53. Squires J, Bricker D & Twombly E. (2015). Ages & Stages Questionnaires®: Social-Emotional, Second Edition (ASQ®:SE-2): A Parent-Completed Child Monitoring System for Social-Emotional Behaviors. Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes Publishing Co. Inc.

54. Oates, J., Gervai, J., Danis, I., Lakatos, K. and Davies, J. (2018). Validation of the Mothers' Object Relations Scales Short-Form (MORS-SF). Journal of Prenatal and Perinatal Psychology and Health, 33, 38–50. https://www.morscales.org/downloads/

55. Baxter, A. J., Scott, K. M., Vos, T., & Whiteford, H. A. (2013). Global prevalence of anxiety disorders: A systematic review and meta-regression. Psychological Medicine, 43(5):897-910.

56. Kessler, R. C., Petukhova, M., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky, A. M., & Wittchen, H. U. (2012). Twelve-month and lifetime prevalence and lifetime morbid risk of anxiety and mood disorders in the United States. International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research, 21, 169–184.

57. Hantsoo, L., and Epperson, C. N. (2017). Anxiety disorders among women: a female lifespan approach. Focus 15, 162–172.

58. Office for National Statistics. 2019. Birth Characteristics in England and Wales. 2019 [Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/livebirths/bulletins/birthcharacteristicsinenglandandwales/2019.

59. Office for National Statistics. 2020. Births in England and Wales. 2020 [Available from: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/livebirths/ datasets/birthsummarytables].

60. Joint Formulary Committee. (2021). British National Formulary, 82 ed. London: BMJ Group and Pharmaceutical Press; 2021 (www.bnf.org)

61. Slade P, West H, Thomson G, Lane S, Spiby H, Edwards RT, et al. STRAWB2 (Stress and Wellbeing After Childbirth): a randomised controlled trial of targeted self-help materials to prevent post-traumatic stress disorder following childbirth. BJOG. 2020;127(7):886-96.

62. Jefferson T, Demicheli, V., Mugford, M. Cost-of-illness Studies, Elementary Economic Evaluation in Health Care. 2nd ed: BMJ Publishing Group; 2000.

63. Brazier J, Ratcliffe, J., Saloman, J.A., et al. Measuring and Valuing Health Benefits for Economic Evaluation. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2007.

64. Drummond MF, Sculpher, M.J., Claxton, K., et al. Methods for the Economic Evaluation of Health Care Programmes 4th ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2015.

65. Curtis LB, A. Unit Costs of Health and Social Care 2020. Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent, Canterbury.; 2020.

66. Housing Associations' Charitable Trust (HACT) 2020 [Available from: https://www.hact.org.uk/.

67. Global Value Exchange 2020 [Available from: http://www.globalvaluexchange.org/.

68. NHS. National Cost Collection for the NHS 2019 [Available from: https://www.england.nhs.uk/national-cost-collection/.

69. Public Health Scotland. Data and Intelligence, Costs 2020 [Available from: https://www.isdscotland.org/Health-Topics/Finance/Costs/.

70. Edwards RT, Lawrence, C.L. 'What You See is All There is': The Importance of Heuristics in Cost-Benefit Analysis (CBA) and Social Return on Investment (SROI) in the

Evaluation of Public Health Interventions. Applied Health Economics and Health Policy. (in press).

71. Good Clinical Practice and the UK Department of Health Policy Framework for Health and Social Care, 2017.

## APPENDIX A

## MAP and MAP ALLIANCE SAFEGUARDING PROCEDURES

## Ethical considerations and safety of study participants

This study is with postpartum women and does not involve medical intervention so major ethical issues are unlikely to arise. Most of these women will be healthy. However, there are a few naturally-occurring circumstances that mean women may be vulnerable so we have procedures in place to safeguard these women and their children:

- 1. Women with clinically significant mental health symptoms
- 2. Women who report suicidal ideation
- 3. Women who experience serious adverse events such as pregnancy loss, stillbirth and maternal death
- 4. Children of women who disclose risk of/harm to their children.

Data monitoring and safeguarding procedures for each of these groups is outlined below.

## 1. Reporting clinically significant mental health symptoms

It is likely that a proportion of women who participate in the research will report clinically significant symptoms. A number of measures and procedures are in place in order to keep participants' discomfort and distress to a minimum, and signpost women identified as experiencing clinically significant symptoms to appropriate sources of support.

The participant information sheet (PIS) makes it clear to potential participants that the questionnaires and interview will be looking into their experience of psychological symptoms and they can withdraw from the study at any time. Specifically, the PIS states that "... some women may become distressed if they are reminded of any emotional difficulties when completing questionnaires. If this is the case, you will find contact details of some helpful organisations at the end of this information sheet. We also recommend that you speak with your GP or health visitor."

Women who report clinically significant symptoms based on a score above cut-off on the measures currently recommended by NICE to screen for anxiety and depression in the perinatal period (the GAD-2 or Whooley questions) will be contacted by the research team and encouraged to talk to their GP or health visitor. In case women do not feel comfortable discussing this with their GP or health visitor we will also provide them with a list of other support organisations, including the NCT helpline and psychological services (IAPT) they can access through self-referral (see Useful Organisations sheet V1\_060222.).

Women with severe symptoms will be monitored over time so that if their symptoms are chronic or worsening the research team can contact them if they are concerned. A named clinician is also available in England and Scotland to discuss any concerns and agree the appropriate course of action.

## 2. Reporting of suicidal ideation

One of the measures, the CORE-10, includes a question about suicidal ideation. Women who report any suicidal ideation will be contacted within 24 hours by email or phone to conduct a suicide risk assessment (see Risk assessment form V1.2\_140420). Action will be taken on the basis of the risk assessment and consultation with the study clinicians as to

whether a referral to their GP or specialist services is appropriate. In all instances a risk assessment form will be completed.

All cases of women who report suicidal ideation will be reported and discussed at Core Research Team meeting held weekly which include a senior psychologist and senior midwife. Cases for concern will be discussed and reviewed by study clinicians.

## Monitoring mental health and suicidal ideation over time

In the MAP and MAP Alliance study, measures are taken three times in pregnancy and four times after birth. This means women who report severe mental health symptoms or suicidal ideation can be monitored across time points and contacted where necessary to ensure they are accessing support or treatment as needed. The content of these contacts will be flexible dependent on each woman's circumstances and any previous contact we have had with her (so we can check, for example, whether she has reported the same or different problems previously and whether she is already accessing treatment or was intending to). If there is cause for concern this will be discussed with the core team and study clinicians to decide the best course of action.

## 3. Women who experience serious adverse events

During pregnancy and birth there are naturally occurring serious adverse events that might arise, such as miscarriage, infant or maternal death. To ensure these women are identified after recruitment all participants will be monitored through the following procedures. Two weeks before follow-up questionnaires are sent, central research staff will contact site staff with a list of women due to be sent the questionnaire. Site staff will check participant medical records for pregnancy loss, stillbirth or maternal death. If pregnancy loss or stillbirth has occurred the central research team will write to women to express sympathy and give the options of leaving or remaining in the study, asking women to contact the research team if they would like to remain in the study. We will also include a resource sheet giving details of organisations who may be able to provide support. This approach was agreed in collaboration with our PPI colleagues and has been effectively used in previous studies.

If maternal death has occurred this will be noted and there will be no further contact with women.

For the follow ups 6 or more months after birth it is possible that serious adverse events occur such as infant death. Hospital sites would not be informed of these late infant deaths so when sending the questionnaires to women 6+ months after birth the cover letter will say "if anything has happened that may affect your participation in the study, we would like to hear from you. Alternatively, women can choose not to respond to the invitation to take part, or to subsequent questionnaires and reminders at 12- and 24- months, whether or regardless of whether they initially consented at six months. Additionally, women are given the contact details for the Research Team, via mail, email or telephone, with each reminder and are encouraged to get in touch with any concerns.

## 4. Children

The participant information sheet sets out the limits to confidentiality, including the participant's disclosure of risk of harming themselves or others, which includes their child(ren). Participants are therefore aware that disclosure of significant harm or potential for significant harm to their baby (or other child/ren) will lead to the research team having to inform relevant people of this disclosure.

Harm to child(ren) is not asked about directly either on the questionnaires or in the interviews with women. However, it is possible that such a disclosure might occur if a woman takes part in an interview for Work Package 3, and/or within the free text box on the questionnaires that states: 'If there is anything else you would like to tell us or comment on regarding the last six months, or how you are feeling, please add it here'.

In the event that a woman discloses harm to her child/ren, the Chief Investigator (or if unavailable, a senior member of the research team) will call the woman to discuss the disclosure within 24 hours of receiving the questionnaire containing the disclosure at the University. During the call to discuss the disclosure, the researcher will also ascertain whether the woman is already in contact with support services including social services, and encourage her to contact them for support. The researcher will remind the participant of the limits to confidentiality within the research study as set out in the participant information sheet, and will explain the need to pass information onto relevant people regarding the disclosure. Details of the participant's disclosure and of this telephone conversation and actions taken will be logged.

The chief investigator will notify the University's Safeguarding Lead (Chris Barnes, Safeguarding@city.ac.uk) and the School of Health Sciences Safeguarding Leads (Anthony.Copeland.1@city.ac.uk; Judy.Brook@city.ac.uk) immediately following the call.

If the woman is uncontactable by phone within 24 hours of the research team receiving the disclosure within her questionnaire, then the chief investigator will notify the University's Safeguarding Lead, and the School of Health Sciences Safeguarding Lead. If, for any reason, the Safeguarding Leads are not available (e.g., at a weekend or out of office hours), then the Chief Investigator will notify the local authority duty social worker within 24 hours.

If the disclosure is made during an interview, the researcher will ascertain whether the woman is already in contact with support services including social services, and encourage her to contact them for support. The researcher will remind the participant of the limits to confidentiality within the research study as set out in the participant information sheet, and will explain the need to pass information onto relevant people regarding the disclosure. As soon as the interview ends, the researcher will inform the Chief Investigator, who will notify the Safeguarding Leads, as detailed above. Details of the participant's disclosure and of the conversation at interview and actions taken will be logged. All such events will be discussed at fortnightly research team meetings.

The research team will comply with City, University of London's Safeguarding policy (https://www.city.ac.uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0004/578650/Safeguarding-at-City-April-2017\_Under\_Review.pdf), and will comply with government guidance as set out in 'Working together to safeguard children' (2018) for participants taking part in England (https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_d ata/file/942454/Working\_together\_to\_safeguard\_children\_inter\_agency\_guidance.pdf), and 'National Guidance for Child Protection in Scotland'(2021) for participants based in Scotland (https://www.gov.scot/publications/national-guidance-child-protection-scotland-2021/).

All researchers have completed the NIHR's Good Clinical Practice training, and are familiar with the safeguarding policies and guidance detailed above.

## Data monitoring and Governance

Paper copies of the questionnaires will be reviewed on the day they are received by the research team for indicators of severe mental health symptoms or suicidal ideation by a

study team member. Online questionnaire data will be reviewed daily for indicators of severe mental health symptoms. An automated flag will be set on the question about suicidal ideation so the research team are sent an email alert as soon as any participant answers that they have experienced suicidal ideation. These will be acted on immediately. The number of cases identified and the discussions and action taken will be logged by the research team. All contacts and actions related to mental health concerns and the outcomes of these contacts will be recorded in the study management database.

Serious adverse events will be similarly recorded and acted on as soon as the research team are notified by site staff that a serious adverse event has occurred.

The Core Research Team will continue to have weekly or fortnightly team meetings and data management and safeguarding issues will be reviewed at every meeting. Regular reports to the study team will include an update on rates of severe mental health symptoms, suicidal ideation and severe adverse events.

In the longer Programme Management Group meetings there will be a fuller report on data monitoring including:

- Report on number of women referred for additional support for anxiety, depression and/or suicidal ideation
- Questionnaire response rate by observation time point
- Report on questionnaire missing data rates

These meetings will ensure all safeguarding issues are monitored regularly and in a consistent manner.